
2. Increment Raises: 

Regular Council Session - 17- May 1?, 1983 

Councillor Lichter advised that there is consid- 
eration provided in the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual 
for increment raises in excess of the usual amount,for exceptional 
performance. He questioned whether this would enable someone to 
move from the bottom of the salary scale to the top of the salary 
scale in one year‘s time. 

The Councillor was advised by Mr. Percy Fawson, Personnel Co-ordinator, 
that it would not be possible to jump from the bottom to the top of the 
scale in a short time and further that a higher than usual salary jump 
would not be the practice but would be for only exceptional employees 
and in very rare circumstances. He indicated to the Councillor, that 
what he had in mind when this clause was inserted in the Manual, was if 
a person was at the bottom of the scale and was doing an exceptional 
job, he could move to the next position on the salary scale. He also 
advised that this would be subject to the approval of the CA0 who would 
certainly not advocate an unjustified increase. 

Mr. Meech spoke briefly confirming this opinion. 
3. Grievance Procedure: Councillor Lichter advised that the Manual 

indicates that once a person has gone through all grievances right 
up to the Chief Administrative Officer, the CA0 will review all 
previous reports and meet with all the interested parties and make 
the final decision. Councillor Lichter indicated his opinion that 
the final employer of all persons employed by the Municipality is 
Municipal Council and not the Chief Administrative Officer. He 
felt that Council should, therefore, be the last avenue for a 
greivance and not the CA0. Councillor Lichter felt this should be 
amended to give the final decision to Council. 

Mr. Meech advised that any action of the CA0, with regard to Depart- 
ment Heads, has to be sanctioned by Council. He advised that under the 
By—Law that establishes the position of CAD, is where the authority is 
set out for the CAD to deal with Staff Placement below the Department 
Head. However, the CA0 cannot fire a Department Head without Council's 
approval to do so. 

Councillor Lichter felt that there were too many areas of concern in 
the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual. Therefore, he suggested 
that approval of the Manual be deferred until the following Council 
Session in order that all Councillors can have one last opportunity to 
review the manual. 
It was moved by Councillor Deveaux, seconded by Councillor Lichter: 

"THAT further discussion on the Personnel Policies and Procedures 
Manual be deferred until the next Council Session.“ 
Motion Carried. 

Subsequent to the above, Mr. Fawson retired from the Council Session.
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Request For District Capital Grant 

Mr. Kelly outlined this item from the Council Agenda, advising that the 
Committee had received a request for a District Capital Grant in the 
amount of $2,48?.00 from the Councillor of District 19. This request 
was for the Springfield Lake Recreation Area, Phase 1, Land Improvement 
for stumping, levelling, backfilling and sods. It was the recommenda- 
tion of the Policy Committee that Council approve this District Capital 
Grant. 

It was moved by Councillor MacKay, seconded by Councillor Deveaux: 
"THAT Council approve the allocation of a District 19 Capital 
Grant to the Springfield Lake Recreation area, Phase 1, land 
improvement in the amount of $2,487.00.“ 
Motion Carried. 

Special Area Fund For County Districts - $1,500 
Mr. Kelly advised that the Policy Committee had discussed the estab- 
lishment of a Special Area Fund for all County districts to replace the 
former lien law fund which provided funds for each District on an 
annual basis. He indicated that the Committee had been informed by 
Staff that an amount of $1,500 could be made available to each of thé'”' 
County Districts for 1983 and that consideration could be given to 
include a similar amount for each district in the 1984 budget. 

Subsequent to discussion, it was the recommendation of the Policy Com- 
mittee that Council approve the establishment of a Special Area Fund 
for 1983 whereby an amount of $1,500 would be provided for each 
District and further that a similar amount be included in the 1984 
budget for each District. . 

It was moved by Deputy warden Margeson, seconded by Councillor Larsen: 
“THAT Council approve the establishment of a Special Area Fund for 
1983 whereby an amount of $1,500 will be provided for each County 
District and further that a similar amount of each District be 
included in the 1984 Budget." 
Motion Carried. 

The above motion was carried subsequent to the following discussion: 

Councillor Hiseman questioned where the money would come from for this 
fund and was advised by Mr. Meech that there was still some money in 
interest from the lien law fund which would handle the portion required 
this year. He advised that next year, the money would be derrived from 
the general budget. 

Councillor Eisenhauer indicated that the above was verified by the 
Auditors during their presentation this evening.
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Councillor wiseman further indicated her understanding that lien law 
funds could be used for only capital projects on Municipally—owned 
properties. She did not feel that the Municipality had the authority 
to establish a fund with no guidelines for its use. 

Mr. Meech indicated that the money would be coming from the interest on 
the fund and not from the fund itself. He advised that Council does 
have the ability to utilize the interest for any purpose desired al- 
though the fund itself cannot be used without approval.of the Minister 
of Municipal Affairs. 

Councillor Hiseman questioned whether the lien law interest fund could 
be used for Tourism and was advised that it could be utilized in this 
manner. 

Councillor Deveaux indicated his opposition to the above motion, advis- 
ing that the District Capital Grant Funds are sufficient to carry out 
any Capital Projects required in each District. 

However, Councillor MacKay advised that he was in support of the new 
fund as it could be used for any purpose including uses of a capital 
nature. 

Subsequent to further discussion of the establishment of a Special'Fund 
to replace the lien law fund, the above motion was carried. 

Arsenic Filter Units 
Mr. Kelly outlined this item from the Council Agenda advising that the 
Policy Committee had discussed the feasibility of Arsenic Filter Units 
with Mr. wdowiak, Director of Engineering & works and Mr. Isenor, H. 
J. Porter & Associates Ltd. 

Mr. Isenor reported to the Committee respecting the use of Arsenic 
Filter Units in some Collins Park Households. He also provided the 
Committee with additional data respecting the effective use of filter 
units. 

Mr. Kelly advised that the Policy Committee wished to obtain further 
information on specific matters pertaining to the filter units before 
presenting a report and recommendation to Municipal Council. 

Councillor MacKay questioned whether there had been any dialogue as yet 
with the Department of Health in regard to the Arsenic Filter Unit. 

The Councillor questioned this as he was in possesion of a Department 
of Pathology Form Letter with a carbon copy to the Department of 
Health, which they send out with Hater Analysis when the arsenic is 
over the recommended level. This form letter read: 
"A water treatment unit for the removal of arsenic is available in Nova 
Scotia. we suggest that you contact your local Nova Scotia Department 
of Health office for information on this device or for further informa- 
tion on arsenic and drinking water."
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Councillor MacKay advised that he had contacted people in the Atlantic 
Health Unit and there was a difference of opinion if it is recommended 
or not. He advised that some people agree that it has been recommended 
and some people advise that it has not been recommended. Councillor 
MacKay questioned whether the Policy Committee, Mr. Meech or H. J. 
Porter & Associates has had any dialogue with the Department of Health 
on their position at the present time. He questioned this so that he 
would be able to answer the questions of residents, if they should 
enquire. 

Mr. Meech advised that he, along with members of the Engineering 
Staff, met on Monday with representatives of the Department of Health 
on this issue, along with representatives of H. J. Porter & Associates. 
He advised that there is a difference of opinion on the interpretation 
of the approval given by the Department of Health. Mr Meech further 
advised that representatives from the Department of Health would be 
attending the following Policy Committee Meeting, subsequent to which 
the Policy Committee would be able to make a recommendation to Council 
on the feasibility of the Arsenic Filter Unit. 
The Deputy Harden questioned whether the Municipality was responsible 
to supply potable water to the residents of the Municipality. 
He was advised by Mr. Cragg, that legally the Municipality is not 
responsible to supply potable water to its residents. 
It was agreed by Council to accept the Policy Committee Report on this 
issue and to wait for further recommendations subsequent to the attend- 
ance of Department of Health officials at the Policy Committee. 
SUPPLEMENTARY REPORT OF THE POLICY COMMITTEE 
It was agreed by Council that the Supplementary Policy Committee Report 
be received. 

Membership of the Metropolitan Authority_pf Halifax, Dartmouth, County 
of Halifax and Bedford 
Mr. Kelly read from the Supplementary Report, the following: 
"The Policy Committee received a brief prepared for submission to the 
Commission of Enquiry into the membership of the Metropolitan Authority 
of Halifax, Dartmouth, Halifax County and Bedford. The submission to 
the Commission of Enquiry will be made on May 18, 1983. 

(Copy of Report attached - Please refer to Report for detail, if 
required). 
The Policy Committee recommend to Council adoption of Option B as shown 
on the Report as follows: 

‘Halifax Halifax Co. Dartmouth Bedford Total 

warden & Mayors + 2 3 3 3 1+ (10) reps. (excepting Bedford) alternate "
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Mr. Kelly reiterated that a copy of the submission to the Commission of 
Enquiry was attached to the Supplementary Report, for Council's infor- 
mation. 
It was moved by Councillor MacDonald, seconded by Councillor Mont: 

"THAT Council approve adoption of Option B as shown in the Submis- 
sion to the Commission of Enquiry Report." 
Motion Carried. 

Derelict Vehicles 
Mr. Kelly also read this Policy Committee Report, as follows: 
"The Policy Committee received a report respecting the Derelict Vehicle 
Program. The Policy Committee recommend to Council the following 
resolution for presentation at the Halifax Regional Meeting of the 
Union of Nova Scotia Municipalities." - (See Motion). 

It was moved by Councillor Deveaux, seconded by Councillor Larsen: 

“whereas the Province of Nova Scotia has discontinued providing 
financial assistance to the municipalities for the derelict 
vehicle program; And whereas the municipalities cannot provide the 
necessary funding to adequately continue this program; And whereas 
municipalities have experienced this program to be most worthwhile 
and the necessity for the program to continue; And whereas such a 
program has obvious benefits to the Province such as the environ- 
ment, tourism, etc.; Be it Therefore Resolved that the Union of 
Nova Scotia Municipalities approach the Province of Nova Scotia to 
request examination of, and the adoption of, a programme of in- 
creased motor vehicle registration fees, or other suitable method 
of providing funds for the proper disposal of vehicles, such in- 
creased fees to be refunded on proper disposal of vehicles." 
Motion Carried. 

APPOINTMENT OF MUNICIPAL NEED INSPECTOR 

Mr. Kelly advised that the Annual Report had been received from Mr. 
Alun Jones, Middle Musquodoboit, Municipal Heed Inspector. This Report 
outlined efforts taken during the past year to control the spread of 
various types of weeds and to assist residents to eliminate weeds from 
their properties. 
Mr. Kelly advised that Mr. Jones is interested in carrying out the 
duties of Municipal Need Inspector this year and recommended that 
Council approve the appointment of Alun Jones as Municipal Need 
Inspector for the Municipality of the County of Halifax for the year 
1983. He also advised that the cost of providing the weed inspection 
service in the County is cost shared by the Provincial Department of 
Agriculture. 
It was moved by Councillor Hiseman, seconded by Councillor Gaetz: 
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"THAT Mr. Alun Jones be reappointed Municipal_weed Inspector for 
the year 1983." 
Motion Carried. 

Prior to the passing of the above motion, Councillor Bayers questioned 
the possibility of advertising this position so that other qualified 
persons could apply. However, it was indicated to the Councillor that 
this position is sponsored by the Provincial Department of Agriculture 
as well as the Municipality. Also, since this position is cost shared 
by that Department, it was felt that the Municipality could not adver- 
tise the position without the approval of the Department of Agricul- 
ture. 

REPORT, RE: METROPOLITAN AUTHORITY - COUNCILLOR MONT 
Councillor Mont had distributed to Council, via their mailboxes, the 
quarterly Report of the Metropolitan Authority. This Report included 
information regarding Financial Statements, Halifax County Correction 
Centre, Solid waste Management and the Operations Planning Group. 
Councillor Mont indicated that, as noted in the Report, todate all 
sectors are within or under budget. He highlighted the following 
issues discussed at the Metropolitan Authority in the past month: 
1. H. J. Porter & Associates have been awarded the contract to conduct 

the leachate study on the landfill site. He advised that this study 
_was originally requested by the Nova Scotia Department of the 
Environment; 

2. He advised that the Authority decided not to make a submission to 
the Commission of Enquiry into representation on the Metropolitan 
Authority but rather to leave it to the individual Municipalities to 
make their own presentations; 

3. Negotiations with the Solid waste Management workers have been sus- 
pended pending the outcome of the vote on a Certification Bid by the 
Halifax Civic Horker Union, Local 108. He advised this vote had 
taken place on Monday, April 11th but, to his knowledge, the results 
have not been released as yet; 

4. A motion was passed on April 26th, that the Authority and County 
Staff look into the feasibility of dealing with Solid waste Disposal 
in four Districts in the County which are not presently served by 
the Authority; 

5. Negotiations are continuing with the Attorney General in regard to 
takeover of the Correction Centre. He advised that one issue of 
particular concern to the Municipality is the Province's request 
that the Authority provide an additional 30 acres of land surround- 
ing the Halifax-County Correctional Centre. He advised that the 
Authority has indicated to the Province that it is not in a position 
to provide this land and the County representatives have questioned 
why the Province wants this land and the future intentions for the 
Centre. - 

It was moved by Councillor Mont, seconded by Councillor MacDonald: 

Sitéltséebiunaiiiliaieegaicii.lheififisfipfillfiizd?”*“°'lt’ “°
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Subsequent to discussion, the following motion was proposed and 
carried: 

It was moved by Councillor MacKay, seconded by Councillor Niseman: 
"THAT Municipal Council go on record as giving direction to 
Halifax County Representatives on the Metropolitan Authority, that 
Municipal Council is opposed to the acquisition of an additional 
30 acres of land for the expansion of the Halifax County Correc- 
tion Centre.“ 
Motion Carried. 

Councillor MacKay also indicated his understanding that Mr. Jackson and 
Mr. McEachern would meet with representatives of the Town of Windsor to 
determine whether the Town of Nindsor wishes to dispose of their gar- 
bage at the Sackville Landfill Site. Councillor MacKay questioned the 
status of this situation at the present time. 
The Councillor was advised by Councillor Mont that this issue has not 
yet come back to the Authority. However, he would update the 
Councillor when it is discussed at the Authority level. 
Councillor MacKay also advised that he had been reading in the news 
media that Metropolitan Transit was not certain whether or not to 
increase transit fares. The Councillor indicated his opinion that if 
the fares were not increased and costs do go up, which they are sure to 
do, then all taxpayers will be picking up the deficit. Therefore, he indicated his position of supporting a fare increase as soon as 
possible. 
This position was taken under advisement. 
MUNICIPAL BUILDING BOARD - COUNCILLOR LARSEN 
Councillor Larsen requested that this tiem be deferred and tabled at 
another time. 
It was agreed by Council that this item would be deferred and tabled at 
a future date. 
ADDITION OF ITEMS FOR JUNE ?TH COUNCIL SESSION 
None. 

ADJOURNMENT 
It was moved by Councillor DeRoche, seconded by Councillor MacDonald: 

"THAT the Regular Council Session adjourn.“ 
Motion Carried. 

Therefore, there being no further business, the Regular Council Session adjourned at 10:45 P.M.
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Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
Councillor 
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Councillor 
Councillor 
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Poirier 
Larsen 
Gaudet 
Baker 
Deveaux 
DeRoche 
Gaetz 
Bayers 
Reid 
Lichter 
MacKay 
Mclnroy 
Eisenhauer 
MacDonald 
Wiseman 
Mont 

Mr. K. R. Meech. Chief Administrative Officer 
Mr. G. J. Kelly, Municipal Clerk 
Mr. Robert Cragg, Municipal Solicitor 

ALSO PRESENT: 

SECRETARY: Christine E. Simmons 

OPENING OF PUBLIC HEARING - THE LORD'S PRAYER 
Wraden MacKenzie brought the Public Hearing to order at 7:05 with The 
Lord‘s Prayer. 
ROLL CALL 
Mr. Kelly then called the Roll. 

APPOINTMENT OF RECORDING SECRETARY 
It was moved by Councillor DeRoche, seconded by Deputy Warden 
Margeson: . 

“THAT Christine E. Simmons be appointed Recording Secretary.“ 
Motion Carried. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Warden MacKenzie advised that at the last Regular Council Session he 
had been authorized to set a date for Special Council Session with mem- 
bers of the Halifax County Industrial Commission in attendance. He 
questioned if June 20th at 6:00 P.M. would be satisfactory to all 
Councillors for this meeting.
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Councillor Wiseman pointed out that the School Board Council Members 
would be away in Toronto at that time to the Canadian School Trustees 
Association Convention. 
Subsequent to further discussion the following date was agreed upon: 
June 27th at 6:00 P.M. for Council Members only and 7:00 P.M. for 
Council Members and Industrial Commission Members. 
PUBLIC HEARING 
warden MacKenzie outlined, for those present in the Council Chambers, 
the procedure to be followed for the Public Hearing. 
REZONING REQUEST, RA-SA—03-83-19 
Warden MacKenzie advised that this was a request of Mr. Harry Dean and 
Mr. George Ashe to rezone portions of Parcel X-l of the lands of Mrs. 
Annie Donnahee and Lot D-l of the lands of John Donnahee, located on 
the Beaverbank Road at Middle Sackville, Halifax County, District 19 
from R-1 (Single Unit Dwelling) Zone to C-2 {General Business} Zone. 

Staff Report 
Mr. Bob Gough approached Council to outline the Staff Report. 
He first advised that the application had been duly advertised as per 
the provisions of the Planning Act and that no correspondence had been 
received either in favour or in oppostion to the rezoning request. 
Then, using an overhead projected map, Mr. Gough outlined the subject 
properties and those surrounding properties as well as the zoning ap- 
plicable to the properties. 
Mr. Gough then read from the Staff Report, as follows: 
"As stated by the applicants, Mr. Harry Dean and Mr. George Ashe, the 
purpose of the rezoning is two—fold - (a) to permit a landscaping and 
gardening operation on the Dean Property (Parcel "X—l"), and, (b) to 
permit the selling of used cars from the Ashe Property (Lot "D-1“). 

In considering this rezoning request, the applicant's have asked to 
have a number of salient points brought to bear. First, with respect 
to Parcel_"X-1", Mr. Dean has been operating a landscaping and garden- 
ing operation in a legally non-conforming land use situation for a num- 
ber of years. While his intentions upon approval of the rezoning ap- 
plication are to expand the business to include the sale of plants and 
gardening materials, the main reason for seeking the zone change is to 
bring the property into conformity with the existing Zoning By-Law. 
Second, the Proposed businesses will be conducted in conjunction with 
the applicant's respective dwellings, where it is anticipated that the 
administrative activities associated with the commercial ventures will 
be carried out. This arrangement has a certain relevance to the rezon- 
ing application in that the commercial activities can be conducted 
without having to construct any additional structures on the properties.
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Thirdly, the applicants are of the position that the nature of both 
commercial activities are relatively unobtrusive and are in keeping 
with the nature of the existing commercial—residential mix in the 
area.“ 

With regard to the Municipal Development Plan, the Staff Report 
advised: 
“The avenue by which Council may consider and if deemed adviseable, 
approve the proposed rezoning is set forth under Policy P-59 of the 
Municipal Development Plan for Sackville. - It shall be the intention 
of Council to establish a General Commercial Designation as shown on 
the Generalized Future Land Use Map (map 1) in recognition of Sack- 
ville‘s established commercial development. Within this Designation 
commercial uses and existing residential development shall be permitted 

II 

The Criteria for Evaluation, as outlined in the staff Report, read: 
"In order to ensure that the proposed rezoning will not jeopardize 
either the spirit of the Municipal Development Plan or the quality of 
life in the planned area, Council has directed that all rezoning appli- 
cations have regard to those provisions set forth under Policy P—l04 of 
the Plan. These criteria for evaluation form Appendix "A" of this 
Report." 

The Comments of the Department of Planning and Development were: 

"The Department of Planning and Development recommends that the pro- 
posed rezoning be approved for the following reasons: 

1. The proposed rezoning is in conformity with the intent of the Plan 
as required under clause (i) of the Policy P-104. 

2. The subject properties, being within close proximity of an estab- 
lished commercial area, are suitably located for the intended land 
use activities. 

3. Although the subject properties are adjacent to existing resident~ 
ial zoned areas, an incompatible land use situation is negated by 
virtue of: (a) the nearest dwellings are approximately 200 feet 
from the subject properties and, (b) the majority of homes within 
the area are located on Smokey Drive, atop a high, heavily treed 
cliff which serves as a visual barrier between the houses and the 
subject properties." 

Based on the above, Mr. Gough advised that the recommendation of the 
Department of Planning and Development was that the rezoning of por- 
tions of parcel "x-1“ of the lands of Mrs. Annie Donnahee and Lot "D-l" 
of the land of John Donnahee, said lands being illustrated in Figure 2 
of this report and particularly described in Schedules "A" and "B" of 
this Report, From R-l Zone to C-2 Zone, be approved by Halifax County 
Council. 

guestions From Council 
Mr. Gough was questioned briefly by Council in order to clarify infor- 
mation regarding the surrounding area.
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Speakers in Favour of Rezoning Application 
None. 

Speakers in Opposition to Rezoning Application 
None. 
Motion and Discussion of Council 
It was moved by Councillor MacDonald, seconded by Councillor Wiseman: 

"THAT the rezoning of portions of parcel “X-l" of the lands of 
Mrs. Annie Donnahee and Lot “D-l" of the lands of John Donnahee, 
from R-1 Zone to C-2 Zone be approved by Halifax County Council." 
Motion Carried. 

AMENDMENT TO ZONING BY-LAW NO. 24, ZA-24-17-33 
Warden MacKenzie advised that application No. ZA-24-17-83 was a 
proposed amendment to zoning By-Law No. 24 for Municipal Districts 
Nos. 10, ll, 12 and 13, that would reduce the required minimum Lot 
frontage to 25 feet for any residential zone. 

Staff Report 
Mr. Gough advised that this application had been advertised in the 
local newspaper as per the provisions of the Planning Act and no 
written submissions had been received either in favour or in opposition 
to the application. 

Mr. Gough then proceeded to read the introduction from the Staff 
Report. circulated to all Council Members, as follows: 

"Recently Council approved amendments to the Zoning By-Law for the 
North Preston area, which altered the minimum lot frontage requirement 
of the Rural Settlement Zone to 25 feet. This amendment was supported 
by the area's Municipal Development Plan, although the plan does not 
uphold reductions in road frontage in other zones. 

Discussions of this amendment by the Planning Advisory Committee led to 
the Committee's decision to investigate minimum road frontage require- 
ments in the Municipality's rural areas. For the purposes of this 
report, PAC directed that Districts 10, ll, 12 and 13 constitute the 
area in question. 
In order to effectively reduce required road frontage in these four 
districts an amendment was made to the Municipality's Subdivision Regu- 
lations. This was recently approved by Council and has been forwarded 
to the Minister of Municipal Affairs. Zoning Application No. XYZ is a 
complementary amendment to the Zoning By-Law which will reflect 
required road frontage under the Subdivision Regulations."
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For Discussion purposes, the Report continued as follows: 
"Zoning By-Law No. 24 is in effect in Districts 10, ll, 12 and 13, al- 
though very few properties have been zoned. Zoning can occur in these 
districts at the request of residents who are seeking protective zones 
for their properties. The minimum frontage required by residential 
zones is 60 feet. 

Zoning is also mandatory in these districts for one class of develop- 
ment. Land must be zoned "SD" for the purposes of operating a salvage 
yard or dump. The minimum frontage requirement of the "SD" Zone is 100 
feet. 

The Halifax Dartmouth Regional Development Plan also effects road 
frontage in these four districts, requiring commercial and industrial 
developments to have 150 feet and 300 feet of road frontage respective- 
ly. 

In its deliberation, the Planning Advisory Committee concluded that 
frontage should be reduced for residential uses only. As only residen- 
tial uses are being affected by this amendment to the Zoning By-Law, no 
amendment of the Halifax—Dartmouth Regional Development Plan is 
required." 
The recommendation of the Planning and Development Department was: 
"In order to carry out Council's intention in providing for a minimum 
required frontage of 25 feet in Districts 10, ll, 12, and 13 as demon- 
strated by Council's amendment to the subdivision regulations, it is 
recommended that By-Law No. 24 be amended as follows: 

Zoning By-Law No. 24 of the Municipality of the County of Halifax is 
hereby amended by inserting immediately following Section 13, the fol- 
lowing: 

13.1 Notwithstanding the lot frontage minimu required by any resident- 
ial zone. the required lot frontage minimum for any residential 
zone in Municipal Electoral Districts 10, ll, 12 and 13 shall be 
25 feet." 

Questions From Council 
Mr. Gough was questioned briefly by Council. 
Speakers In Favour 
NODE . 

Speakers in Opposition 
NONE o
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Motion and Discussion of Council 
Councillor Mclnroy advised that, although he was in agreement with the 
"intent" of the Staff recommendation, he felt it was too wide open and 
should be tightened up more before being approved by Municipal Council. 
It was moved by Councillor Lichter, seconded by Councillor Reid: 

"THAT the Staff Recommendation relative to amending the zoning 
By-Law No. 24 of the County of Halifax by inserting immediately 
following Section 13 the following: “l3.l Notwithstanding the 
lot frontage minimum required by any residential zone, the 
required lot frontage minimum for any residential zone in 
Municipal Electoral Districts 10, ll, l2 and 13 shall be 25 feet, 
"be approved by Municipal Council.“ 
Motion Carried. 

AMENDMENTS TO ZONING BY-LAWS FOR SACKYILLE, COLE HARBOUR-WESTPHAL, 
EASTERN_PASSAGE-COW BAY, TIMBERLEA-LAKESIDE—BEECHVILLE, THAT WOULD 
REDUCE THE PARKING REQUIREMENT FOR SENIOR CITIZEN MULTIPLE UNIT 
DWELLINGS TO (1) SPACE PER DWELLING UNIT 
Mr. Gough advised that the four amendments before Council were adver- 
tised as prescribed under the Planning Act and no response has been 
received either in favour or in opposition to the amendments. 
Mr. Gough then requested approval of Council to outline the amendments 
for each application together as they were all basically the same: 
however, as each amendment did apply to different Zoning By—Laws a 
separate motion would be required for each one. 
This request was agreed to by Council. 
Mr. Gough then advised that an amendment was requested for each of the 
above mentioned Zoning By-Laws stemming from a request of the Nova 
Scotia Housing Commission to establish a separate parking requirement 
for senior citizen type multiple unit dwellings. 
He further advised that at present, the Zoning By~Laws do not differen- 
tiate between various forms of multiple unit dwellings, establishing 
instead a uniform requirement of 1.5 parking spaces per dwelling unit. 
He advised that upon examination of the matter, the Department of Plan- 
ning and Development is of the position that one parking space per 
dwelling unit would be sufficient for senior citizen housing complexes. 
This figure represents not only the parking spaces needed for the ten- 
nants themselves, but also that which would be required to accommodate 
visitor parking. Therefore, the Department of Planning and Development 
recommends that the four above-mentioned Zoning By-Laws be amended to 
reduce the parking requirement for senior citizen multiple unit dwell- 
ings to one (1) space per unit. 

The appropriate wording of the required amendment was included in 
separate Staff Reports for each of the MDP areas. Please refer to 
Reports for clarification if required.
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Questions From Council 
In response to questioning from Councillor Gaetz, Mr. Gough advised 
that the suggested amendment would not apply to his District as it 
applies only to those Districts which have an MDP in effect. 

Mr. Gough was also questioned by several other Councillors, in regard 
to the previous allotment of parking spaces for Senior Citizen's Hous- 
ing Complexes. It was determined that generally, .5 parking spaces 
were alloted per dwelling unit. However, several Councillors indicated 
that this appeared to be insufficient parking during prime visiting 
hours. 

Speakers in Favour of Amendment to Zoning By-Laws 
Mr. Harold Dillon, Nova Scotia Housing Commission: Mr. Dillon dis- 
tributed to Council a Report relative to parking requirements for 
Senior Citizens Housing in the Municipality of the County of Halifax. 
He outlined portions of the Report as follows: 

"Historical - Parking requirements for senior citizen's housing pro- 
jects in Halifax County were historically established at 33 l-3% (1 
space for 3 units) under the old County Zoning By-Laws. Since senior 
citizens projects were not specifically addressed, agreement was 
reached between the County Staff and the Commission to consider the 
projects as homes for the aged which had parking ratio of 33 l-3%. 

This standard was used for all projects built from 1975 to the present 
time with actual parking ratios varying from 30 percent to 60 percent. 

With the adoption of municipal development plans and new zoning regula- 
tions within the Municipality in the past year, parking requirements 
for senior citizens housing is now pegged at 150 percent. The Commis- 
sion has requested an amendment to the appropriate zoning by-laws to 
reduce parking requirements for senior citizens housing to 50 percent, 
1 space for 2 units.“ 

The Report then detailed support material as follows: 

1. A list of parking requirements for senior citizens housing in a 
variety of municipal zoning by-laws throughout the province which 
ranged from 25% to 55% to no regulations in two municipalities - 
please refer to report for detail. 

2. A list of existing senior citizens projects in Halifax County with 
an indication of the existing parking as follows: 
Project Parking Space Ratio 
Forest Hills-15 SC 9 60% 
Middle Musquodoboit-15 SC 6 40% 
Musquodoboit Harbour-15 SC 8 40% 
East Preston—l5 SC 6 40% 
Eastern Passage-l5 SC 8 40% 
Porter's Lake—26 SC 8 30% 
Sheet Harbour—20 SC 6 30% 
Hubbards-10 SC 4 40% 
§Sié3iH8=38 E8 18 %3%
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3. A research project carried out by the Nova Scotia Housing Com- 
mission in 1977 concluded that parking requirements for senior 
citizens housing throughout the province averaged 35 percent to 
50 percent. This low ratio was due to a variety of factors in- 
cluding the tenant mix (80 percent of units occupied by women}, 
the age of the tenants (average age 70}, and the economic dif- 
ficulties associated with car ownerhsip. As a result of that 
study, the Commission increased its parking ratio (25 percent) 
to 50 percent in urban areas and 60 percent in rural areas. 

Additional Factors in the Report, as read by Mr. Dillman were: 
1. The average capital cost for a parking space is approximately 

$600. For a 20 unit project, the increased capital cost would 
be $7,800 to go from 33 percent to 100 percent parking and 
$13,800 to go to 150 percent parking. 

2. The Halifax West Housing Authority Manager has indicated that 
actual resident parking requirements for his three projects are 
just over 20 percent. He felt a 50 percent ratio would be more 
than adequate. 
The Halifax East Housing Authority Manager has a resident park- 
ing requirement in the 50 percent range and has increased the 
size of some parking lots to 65 percent in order to accomodate 
visitor requirements. He feels a ratio of 60 percent to 70 
percent would be adequate. 

3. with the ownership and management of senior citizens housing 
resting with the three levels of government, the adjustment of 
parking ratios during the management of the project can easily 
take place should need be demonstrated. 

The above concluded the report of Mr. Dillman to Council. 
Questions From Council 
Councillors spoke with Mr. Dillon briefly referring to requirements 
for parking at Senior Citizen's homes in their districts. 
There were no further questions for Mr. Dillon and no further 
speakers in favour of the application. 
Speakers In Opposition to the Amendment to the Zoning By-Laws 
None. 

Motions and Discussion of Council 
It was moved by Councillor Gaetz, seconded by Councillor Baker: 

“THAT the amendment to the Zoning By—Law for Sackville, as 
recommended by Planning and Development Staff, that would 
reduce the parking requirement for Senior Citizen Multiple Unit 
Dwellings to one (1) space per dwelling unit be approved by Municipal Council.“ 
Motion Carried.




